

Centenary (Czech Republic)

By Jan Adamec

The article describes commemorative acts and festivities marking the centenary of the Great War in the Czech Republic from 2014 to 2018. It examines the trend of individuals exploring their private collections and discovering what their ancestors did during the war. It also reviews the exhibitions held by memorial institutions. Further, it focuses on various acts of remembrance held by official institutions, NGOs, local communities and municipalities.

Table of Contents

- [1 Introduction](#)
- [2 Commemorating the War](#)
- [3 Exhibiting the War](#)
 - [3.1 Regional and small town museums and exhibitions](#)
 - [3.2 2018 exhibitions](#)
- [4 Personalizing the war](#)
 - [4.1 PBS audio-visual media](#)
 - [4.2 Visual exhibitions](#)
 - [4.3 Educational activities](#)
 - [4.4 Memorial and cemetery renovations](#)
 - [4.5 Restoring damaged German monuments](#)
 - [4.6 The Memory of POWs and Refugees](#)
- [5 Conclusion](#)
- [Notes](#)
- [Selected Bibliography](#)
- [Citation](#)

Introduction

The Great War was not a “Czech war” at the beginning. The lack of patriotic fervor, however, did not equal rebellion. Initially, the Czechs marched on battlefields in a disciplined manner as loyal subjects of their emperor. The split between them and the Austro-Hungarian Empire widened only as the war went on with the prospect of the [empire's collapse and the birth](#) of independent Czechoslovakia.^[1]

A prominent scholar and a politician of the pre-1914 era, [Tomáš Garrigue Masaryk \(1850-1937\)](#), who had fought for the establishment of Czechoslovakia outside the empire since 1914, invented a powerful narrative in which he framed the Great War as a colossal fight between the progressive, democratic forces, and the theocratic, reactionary ones, where the Czechs and Slovaks joined the former and thus stood on the right side of history.^[2] The horror and tragedy of the Great War was transformed into a success story of national independence and freedom. This narrative constituted the backbone of the Great War's 2014–2018 [commemorative activities](#). However, it was counter-balanced with the perception of the war as a key European and global tragedy of the 20th century.

The general direction of the Great War's commemoration activities shifted from politics and ideology to *alltagsgeschichte*, focusing on the everyday hardship of those in the trenches, regardless of the side they were fighting or dying for, and those in the rear, particularly women and children. The perception of the Great War as a human tragedy enabled the "transfer" of the war from the contested ideological arena of politics of history into the intimacy of families or local communities. This process was facilitated also by the fact that the current political regime showed no particular interest in presenting any coherent state-sponsored narrative of the Great War, except for the commemoration of the establishment of independent Czechoslovakia in October 1918, presenting it as a cornerstone of current Czech statehood and a source of national pride.

Most public commemorative acts or exhibitions marking the Great War were presented in 2014. They focused on the outbreak of the war. In 2018, they focused on the centenary of the foundation of independent Czechoslovakia, proclaimed on 28 October 1918. In between, the Great War was commemorated only scarcely, mentioning selectively a few key historical moments of the Great War, such as the battle of Verdun in 1916, the [Russian revolution](#) in February and November 1917, and the U.S. entry into the Great War in 1917.

The Czechs commemorated the centenary by publishing books and articles and discussing the war in the media; discovering, digitising, and publishing diaries and individual memorabilia held in private possession; exhibiting the war in [memory institutions](#); erecting statues, renovating memorial sites, re-staging military parades and re-enacting field battles and everyday life during wartime.

Commemorating the War

Acknowledging the significance of various historical anniversaries that were to be commemorated

between 2014 and 2018 (and particularly the 100th anniversary of the foundation of Czechoslovakia in 1918) for present Czech political culture, statehood and nationhood, both Czech president Miloš Zeman and Prime Minister Bohuslav Sobotka declared their intention to take personal auspices over key commemoration activities and participate in them personally as well. The Czech government approved the resolution N. 906 on 27 November 2013 and it tasked the Minister of Defense to prepare and present a draft of a concept of the commemoration of key historical anniversaries between 2014 and 2018, especially focusing on the reenactment of "living history" projects such as *LegioTRAIN* (see below) and the commemoration of the First World War in general. The concept of the centennial anniversary of the First World War was approved by the government on 16 April 2014. The Minister of Defense was tasked with forming a working commission that would transform the concept into an action plan. The task of the commission (with the participation of representatives of both chambers of the Czech Parliament and regions of the Czech republic), was to evaluate commemorative activities between 2014 and 2018 and report regularly to the Minister of Defense and to produce an annual report for the Czech government.^[3]

The official commemoration of the Great War began in June 2014. The scientific conference titled *1914 – The Changes of Society and State during the War* took place in the Chambers of Deputies of the Parliament of the Czech Republic on 16-17 June 2014, and was organized by the Military Historical Institute in cooperation with the Chambers of Deputies and the Ministry of Defense. More than forty historians from the Czech Republic, Slovakia, Hungary, Poland and Austria presented their papers, focusing not only on the history of the Great War but also the military aspects of the end of 19th century and the first half of the 20th century.^[4] Opening the conference, both the Chairman of the Chamber of Deputies Jan Hamáček and the Minister of Defense Martin Stropnický held speeches, stressing the importance of the military activities of the [Czechoslovak Legions](#) during the war and linking them, via the struggle for freedom and independence, to the current foreign Czech military missions in Afghanistan.^[5]

The head of the Czech Roman Catholic Church, Cardinal Dominik Duka, celebrated a requiem mass in the courtyard of Konopiště Castle on the 100th anniversary of [Franz Ferdinand, Archduke of Austria-Este's \(1863-1914\)](#) assassination in [Sarajevo](#). The mass was attended by the Minister of Culture, Daniel Herman, and the Austrian ambassador to the Czech Republic, Ferdinand Trauttmansdorff, to commemorate not only those who died during the war but also those who made protests against the killing, refused to kill and were executed.^[6]

State officials then gathered at the Vítkov Military Memorial in Prague. In his official speech, Czech President Miloš Zeman also paid tribute to the Czech troops serving in the military missions in Mali, Afghanistan and Ukraine and claimed that this was the way the Czech Republic could repay its debt from the time it gained its own independence in 1918.^[7]

Four years later, in 2018, the Czech Republic joined the all-European commemoration of the end of the war by having the church bells ring out on Friday, 11 November,^[8] visiting the official celebrations

commemorating the 100th anniversary of the signing of the armistice in Paris,^[9] and holding public gatherings, masses and official state commemorative acts^[10] such as the ceremony at the Tomb of the Unknown Soldier at Vítkov Military Memorial. Minister of Defence Lubomír Metnar awarded twenty-two Czech army veterans who fought during World War II and the Czech Republic's modern-day foreign military missions.^[11]

In October 2018, the Czech Republic hosted top politicians such as French President Emmanuel Macron and German Chancellor Angela Merkel, who visited Prague on the occasion of Czechoslovakia's centenary celebrations.^[12] In his message, conveyed via Secretary of State Mike Pompeo, U.S. President Donald Trump stressed both countries' longtime friendship and alliance, with reference to the participation of Czech soldiers in Afghanistan and shared values such as security, freedom and prosperity.^[13] President of Russia, Vladimir Putin, sent a congratulatory telegram, stating that the Czech nation together with the Slovak nation defended their right to have a sovereign state 100 years ago.^[14] Congratulatory telegrams were also sent by Great Britain's Queen Elizabeth, Spanish King Felipe IV, Italian President Sergio Mattarella, and German President Frank-Walter Steinmeier.^[15]

On 27 October 2018, soldiers, police officers and firemen made a pledge of allegiance at Prague Castle, overseen by President Zeman.^[16] Prime Minister Andrej Babiš also hosted foreign officials and politicians such as Slovak Prime Minister Robert Pellegrini, Polish Prime Minister Mateusz Morawiecki and Romanian Foreign Minister Teodor Melescanu.^[17] Babiš and Pellegrini then joined Zeman at the ceremonial re-opening of the National Museum in Prague after a three-year renovation.^[18]

On 28 October 2018, Babiš and Pellegrini laid wreaths at the National Memorial at Vítkov, paying respect to the memory of those who fought Nazism and died during the Second World War. They also laid a wreath to the statue of Slovak politician and astronomer Milan Rastislav Štefánik, one of the founders of Czechoslovakia, on Petřín Hill in Prague.^[19] Babiš, Pellegrini and Zeman, joined by U.S. Minister of Defense James Mattis, then oversaw the military parade of the Czech army and other security forces, police and fire services.^[20] Foreign media covered the celebrations, emphasizing Czech soldiers parading with their NATO allies and viewing it as a sign of unity with the states who "fathered" Czechoslovakia in 1918: [Great Britain](#), [France](#), [Italy](#) and the [USA](#).^[21] The official commemoration was centered around traditional events at Prague Castle where Czech presidents hold traditional ceremonies, recognizing outstanding personalities from politics, military or culture with state awards.^[22]

These official commemorative acts such as state or municipal officials holding speeches, laying wreaths, singing anthems, planting memorial trees,^[23] unveiling new memorial sites or statues dedicated to the members of the Czechoslovak Legions^[24] or key politicians, most commonly the

first president of Czechoslovakia Masaryk (such as the new statue on Bakhmach square in Prague 6 or the memorial desk in Zlín)^[25] were accompanied by public events, gatherings, popular concerts, retro-exhibitions, fashion shows in period dresses, re-staging of historical events in costumes and historical settings,^[26] classical music performances such as 19th century composer [Bedřich Smetana's \(1824-1884\)](#) symphonic poem "My Country" or his opera "Libuše" at National Theatre in Prague,^[27] or theater play "Zítřa to spustíme" ("Tomorrow's the Day!") about the foundation of Czechoslovakia in 1918, written by [Václav Havel \(1936-2011\)](#) and staged at the Dejvice Theatre in Prague.^[28]

The traditional narrative of the Czech Great War was supported by several commemorative projects such as *Legiotrain (Legiovlak)*. The Czechoslovak Legion Association purchased eleven historical passenger cars, renovated them and transformed them in a replica of the *Legiotrain* used by the Czechoslovak Legion soldiers in their way on the Trans-Siberian Railway from 1918 to 1920. The train toured the Czech Republic and Slovakia from 2015 and attracted a lot of attention particularly from the youth.^[29] The battles at Zborov in July 1917 and Bachmač in May 1918 where the Czechoslovak Legion clashed with the Austro-Hungarian and German armies were officially commemorated at the original sites of the battle, now in [Ukraine](#).^[30] The commemorative act was visited by the representatives of the Ministry of Defense.^[31]

Exhibiting the War

Museums constituted an important platform for commemorating and exhibiting the Great War. The mission of the museum was manifold, from documenting the development of the society based on their collections to presenting the results of their work to the public. In 2005, the Association of Museums and Galleries in the Czech Republic launched a general campaign "Museums and the 20th century" which was aimed at continually informing the public about the activities of museums with a special focus on the 20th century. The aim was to promote a range of museum "products" such as expositions, exhibitions, publications, seminars, workshops, web presentations, living history reenactments, or theatrical performances.^[32] To commemorate the Great War, "...the most tragic and important event of modern history", the association launched an additional campaign, entitled "Museums and the 20th century – Museums and the Great War" to inspire all museums to search through their repositories for any objects, documents and visual documents connected to the Great War period. The campaign took place from 2014 to 2018 and ended with the commemoration of the 100th anniversary of the end of the First World War and the foundation of Czechoslovakia.^[33]

As for a comparison, when the end of the Second World War was commemorated during the campaign entitled "60th anniversary of the end of the Second World War" in 2005, there were seventy-five institutions involved in 111 projects. In 2014, during a similar joint campaign entitled

"Museums and the Great War", there were 110 museums involved in 177 projects altogether. In 2018, during a joint campaign "Museums and the foundation of Czechoslovakia or 100", there were sixty-one institutions and museums involved in ninety-four projects.^[34] Two websites www.100.army.cz and www.velkavalka.cz were established and launched for private and public institutions to present their events, exhibitions and publications.^[35]

Nine institutions focused on preserving and exhibiting national memory - The National Museum in Prague (NM), National Technical Museum in Prague (NTM), Technical Museum in Brno (TM), Military Historical Institute in Prague (MHI), Municipal Museum of Brno (MM), Moravian Regional Museum (MRM), Moravian Gallery (MG), The Postal Museum in Prague (PM) and Konopiště Castle - pooled their resources within the project *The Great War 1914 – 1918* which officially commenced on 28 June 2014, simultaneously in Prague and Brno (with some additional and accompanying programs beginning in April 2014).^[36] The aim of the project was to present and commemorate for the Czech public various aspects of the conflict, from various exhibitions in museums based on collections and accompanied by lectures, workshops, public events, competitions, acts of remembrance and commemoration.^[37]

It was officially launched at Prague's Dejvice Railway Station on 27 June 2014. People could visit the official passenger railroad car of Archduke Franz Ferdinand and take a ride in the Austro-Hungarian postal office car. The second part of the official launch followed in Brno where mass was celebrated for the victims of the Sarajevo assassination and all the dead of the Great War in St. James Church.^[38]

MM's exhibition *The Great War – It Began in Sarajevo* (June to December 2014) at Brno's Castle Špilberk focused on the impact of the war on the town's inhabitants, from the shock of mobilisation to everyday hardship, as well as the lives of the wounded soldiers in hospitals. The exhibition was accompanied by numerous commemorative acts, lectures, seminars, as well as educational tours, programmes and workshops for schools.^[39]

As for Brno, Brno Municipal Museum at Špilberk presented the town as in 1914, showing the livelihood in this Moravian key city during the war and the impact of war on it. The commemorations strategies also focused on reenactment (living history).^[40]

MRM's exhibition *Home during the Great War. The Impact of the War on Civilian Suffering in the Rear* (June to December 2014) focused on how the country struggled to ration, fund and accommodate wounded soldiers, [prisoners of war](#) (POWs) and displaced persons from various parts of the Austro-Hungarian empire. It also focused on women and adolescents who were to replace the enlisted soldiers in factories and also on the influence of both aggressive war [propaganda](#) and new radical thoughts on [pacifism](#) and anti-militarism. The interactive educational program *Home during the Great War*, designed for children from 5th to 9th grade, elementary and secondary schools (June to December 2014), aimed to present key events of the war, the impact of it on the rear, and

its reflection in art.^[41]

MGM's exhibition *Stop and Think over the Fate of War Widows and Orphans... The First World War as Seen from the Rear* (June to December 2014) was divided in three sections – the transformation of a draftee into a combat soldier (*When I was marching...*); those who waited for their relatives to return from the battlefield, focusing also on the aesthetisation of the war in postcards and prints (*My dear husband...*) and finally on the phenomenon of [war widows](#) and orphans (*Do stop and think over the fate of war widows and orphans...*).^[42]

NTM's exhibition *Our sea...*, staged in cooperation with the Historical and Naval museum in Pula, presented the history of the Austro-Hungarian war fleet (*K.u.k. Kriegsmarine*) from 1850 to 1918, underlining the fact that every tenth sailor in the fleet originated from the Czech lands and a substantial part of the fleet machinery was [manufactured](#) in the Škoda Works in Pilsen.^[43] The exhibition was followed by the NTM conference *Science and Technology in the Czech lands during the First World War* in October 2014.^[44]

PM's exhibition *I am Writing to You from the Front... The Postal Service during the Great War* presented the Austro-Hungarian military and civilian postal service which made possible the communication between the millions of GIs and their relatives in the rear. It focused on the employees, the artifacts, [correspondence](#), stamps, and also the propaganda and [censorship](#).^[45]

NM's exhibition *The First World War – A Prologue to the 20th century* (September 2014) presented the war through the eyes of Russian society in cooperation with the State Central Museum of Contemporary History of Russia. Its aim was to impartially reflect the events and impacts of the Great War.^[46] Simultaneously, NM launched a temporary exhibition of the history of the Czechoslovak Legions during the Great War and the perception of their legacy from 1918 onwards at the National Memorial on the Hill Vítkov in Prague.^[47]

The exhibition *Bound by Marital Status – Bound by the Same Destiny* at Konopiště Castle was centered around the "tragic end of love..." between Archduke Franz Ferdinand and his wife [Sophie, Archduchess of Austria \(1868-1914\)](#) based on [photographs](#), correspondence, memories and press clippings.^[48]

TM's exhibition *The Great War 1914 – 1918: Technology in Peace, Technology in War* (June 2014 – June 2015) focused on the launch of new [weapons](#) and arms systems as well as the post-war conversion to peace production.^[49] It was accompanied by interactive programs for the youth *At the front, or in the queue?*, *Following the traces of piety*, *Look at the memorial site* and *Once upon a time there was a war*.^[50]

MG's exhibition *The Great War – Dušan Jurkovič's Galizian Cemeteries* presented a famous Slovak architect and artist [Dušan Jurkovič \(1868-1947\)](#) who was assigned to design thirty-three military

cemeteries in Galizia, now highly praised for their architecture value.^[51]

MG's exhibition *Cubism in the midst of the War* (June to September 2014) aimed to commemorate Czech and Moravian artists, such as [Emil Filla \(1882-1953\)](#) or [Otto Gutfreund \(1889-1927\)](#), who fought in the war and actively participated in the establishment of Czechoslovakia in 1918.^[52]

MG's exhibition *Brno – The Manchester of Moravia. 250 years of the centre of the textile industry* (2014) focused on the local wool and textile industry in Brno, one of the empire's centers of the production of army uniforms.^[53]

The curators sought to combine modern practices to attract all generations, primarily the young to be able to "feel, live and understand" the horrors of the war. MHI's exhibition *In the Trenches of the First World War*, opened by President Zeman in the Military Museum in Prague on 25 June 2014 focused on the personal stories of ten soldiers.^[54] It attempted to stress the traumas of the war, from physical [mutilation](#) to [psychological problems](#) or commonly shared negative experiences from the trenches. It also focused on an often neglected topic of war: invalids and widows and their post-war hardship.^[55]

Regional and small town museums and exhibitions

The exhibition *The Faces of the Great War* in Olomouc (opened by an actor playing [Charles I, Emperor of Austria \(1887-1922\)](#), who originally visited Olomouc in 1917) presented private documents or objects, collected by and from the people of the region.^[56] The Southern-Bohemian Museum's exhibition *The First World War – The Years of Horror and Pain* in České Budějovice attempted to show not only soldiers experiencing key life moments, but also women and children, forced to live in poverty, facing various critical situations in their everyday life in the rear. It also attempted to present the Austro-Hungarian perspective on the empire's demise. The exhibition was recognized with the Czech Committee ICOM's award for a project contributing to international cooperation and enhancing education within the National Museums Competition Gloria Musealis in 2017.^[57] Its guarantor Jiří Petráš commented that the exhibition was not to be about "...the beauty of arms but about the horrors of war...".^[58]

Another important narrative was stressed by the exhibition in the town hall of a Northern Bohemian town, Liberec, *Forgotten Histories of the Liberec Region*. It attempted to commemorate 913 soldiers from the region who died during the war, regardless of whether they fought as Habsburg soldiers, or as members of the Czechoslovak Legions.^[59] As for other exhibitions, we can mention the Museum of the Capital Prague's exhibition on everyday life in the city during the war^[60] or dozens of local exhibitions in smaller towns such as the exhibition in Frýdlant, presenting the history of a POW camp,^[61] or the Nejdek exhibition of the uniforms, arms, photographs and diaries obtained from private collections,^[62] or Náchod's exhibition commemorating eighty-four people from that town who

died in the war.^[63]

2018 exhibitions

In 2018, there was a fresh wave of exhibitions inspired by and focused on the establishment of Czechoslovakia in October 1918. NM's *Czech-Slovak Exhibition* (October 2018-June 2019) was launched as a key exhibition to commemorate the declaration of Czechoslovakia and was prepared jointly by the Czech Republic and Slovakia.^[64] The Museum of South-East Moravia's exhibition *The Bata Principle: Fantasy Today, Reality Tomorrow* (January 2018-December 2020, Zlín) focused on the history of the Bata company which was presented as a personification of economic success and prosperity of interwar Czechoslovakia and also as a key driver of the transformation of the regional town Zlín into one of the republic's key industrial hubs.^[65] The National Museum of Agriculture's Jubilee exhibition (September 2018-June 2019) opened a new, interactive exhibition, underlining the importance of agriculture within the history of Czech and Moravian lands.^[66] The Moravian Museum's exhibition *How they made acquaintance* (October 2018–June 2019) focused on mutual interactions between Moravia and Slovakia up to the point of a joint state, Czechoslovakia.^[67] NTM's exhibition *Made in Czechoslovakia* (October 2018–September 2019) focused on trade, economic and industrial aspects of the Czechoslovak industry and enterprises from 1918 to 1992.^[68] TM's exhibition *Industry 1918 in Moravia* (October 2018–April 2019) focused on Moravian enterprises, industries and factories as well as key personalities and businessmen, who shaped the industrial map before, during and after the Great War.^[69] Trade Fair Palace's exhibition *1918–1938* (October 2018–December 2019) focused on the art scene in interwar Czechoslovakia.^[70] The Museum of John Amos Comenius' exhibition *The Tailor Makes the Man or The First Republic Fashion* (October 2018-April 2019) focused on various aspects of Czechoslovakia's everyday and social life.^[71]

Personalizing the war

There was a visible shift from state-centered, -sponsored and -organized commemoration festivities to regional and local ones which attempted to examine how the Great War affected particular regions, municipalities or villages. A number of books and publications were by-products of exhibitions in local museums or exhibition halls, or local historical conferences or workshops, organized at the local and regional level with private or non-profit support. Local educational institutions such as grammar and secondary schools commemorated the Great War at the local level, attempting to explain history through local monuments or memorial sites, erected and unveiled after the Great War and then sometimes intentionally forgotten, if not destroyed or removed after World War II.

The centenary's momentum created a welcoming atmosphere not only for institutions but also individuals to "dig into" their personal archives and make public their private testimonies in cooperation with journalists or professional historians. The monographs, exhibitions and

documentaries were often based on freshly found or newly released personal accounts, diaries, local chronicles, bureaucratic documents, and pictures, produced mostly by privates or POWs.^[72] The strong interest in revealing, telling and interpreting personal stories of relatives, regardless of the side they were fighting for, was demonstrated by numerous websites, social media sites and digitized archival collections.

PBS audio-visual media

The public broadcasting services such as Czech Television and Czech Radio reflected this trend by producing several documentaries and TV series based on personal histories, accounts, letters and diaries such as Czech TV's *The Report on the Great War*,^[73] *Our Great War*,^[74] or Czech Radio's *The Field Post*.^[75] In its *Stories of the 20th Century*, a non-governmental nonprofit organization, Post Bellum, collected and made available memories of the witnesses involved in the Great War.^[76] The online collaborative wiki portal *The Great War*, run by NGO *Signum belli 1914*, was set to gather information on the impact of the war on the inhabitants of the Czech and Slovak lands.^[77]

Visual exhibitions

The public and the media were particularly interested in visual testimonies – photographs or postcards - preserved in family archives and then restored, digitized, published and exhibited. For example, [Jindřich Viček \(1885–1968\)](#) was a member of the Czechoslovak Legion who took pictures of the combat line and everyday soldiers' hardships. His newly discovered pictures were exhibited in Hradec Králové's Gallery of Modern Art.^[78] The Czech Center, a state sponsored institution aimed at promoting Czech culture abroad, put together photographs made by three soldiers, Gustav Brož, Jan Myšička and [Jan Rajman \(1892-1965\)](#), and exhibited them in London, Milan, Warsaw and Vienna.^[79] Radek Kurka discovered the pictures of his grandfather, [Antonín Kurka \(1888-1951\)](#), 100 years after they had been taken. He digitized them and made a selection of more than 200 of them for public exhibitions in Jihlava and Žďár nad Sázavou.^[80]

Educational activities

Collecting, reproducing and analysing personal testimonies out of the personal archives proved to be a useful and popular educational tool for history teachers in order to raise awareness of history among the youth. Students of Jan Valerián Jirsík Secondary School in České Budějovice gathered more than forty diaries, both in individual and institutional possession, and by excerpting them, they managed to reconstruct the personal histories of soldiers fighting on various battlefronts of the war, be it Russia, or Italy. The students also travelled abroad to follow the traces of the Czech soldiers fighting in the Austro-Hungarian army.^[81]

Memorial and cemetery renovations

The centenary also provided an opportunity, supported by an overall "anniversarial" atmosphere created by politicians, the media and public, for governmental and state agencies, NGOs as well as municipalities to be more open to provide funds for or initiate renovations of damaged, forgotten or long-time unkept war memorials and memorial sites, mausoleums and ossuaries (located either on distinct military cemeteries or as separated parts within civil cemeteries).^[82]

For example, the Southern Slavs' Mausoleum in Olomouc designed by architect [Hubert Aust \(1891-1955\)](#) was built and unveiled in 1926. It was originally the property of the Kingdom of [Yugoslavia](#). It contains an ossuary with wooden coffins with 1,300 remnants of soldiers and POWs who died due to various reasons in Olomouc's hospitals (or elsewhere in the Czech Kingdom). Only recently the mausoleum was transferred into the property of Olomouc's municipality (five successor states of Yugoslavia had to agree to relegate their ownership rights) and the process of renovation and application for financial funds could begin.^[83] Similar renovations took place at the Prague central cemetery Olšany where the coffins with remnants of almost 3,500 soldiers who died during the war were moved back in a newly renovated ossuary in 2016.^[84]

Numerous local communities decided to renovate memorial sites and commemorate their relatives or neighbors who died 100 years ago. For example, in Opatov u Lubů, local organisations in cooperation with the municipality renovated forgotten and damaged memorial sites which were originally erected in 1925, in 2017.^[85]

Restoring damaged German monuments

An important feature of this centenary was the attempt to remember and commemorate those fallen soldiers who were drafted from the German-speaking regions of the Czech kingdom. Local municipalities in cooperation with historians and NGOs raised funds and renovated sites in attempts to restore the memory of them. Most of these monuments were erected during the interwar period by Czech Germans, but then were left unkept, disintegrated, removed or even destroyed due to country-wide and commonly shared anti-German attitudes after the expulsion of the Germans out of Czechoslovakia in 1945 and 1946. The monument in Jablonec nad Nisou (Gablonz) with the names of 724 fallen and 139 soldiers missing in action, mostly Czech Germans, who were drafted in this region, was erected in 1936, removed after 1945 and then renovated in 2017.^[86] In a small town, Rudník in Riesengebirge, the Great War's memorial site made by sculptor Ernst Kleinwachter was erected in 1934 and removed in 1945, only to be brought back and renovated with both the Czechs and Germans raising funds to pay for the renovation.^[87] The memorial *Weeping Mother* in Hejnice was destroyed with its parts used for a public sidewalk after 1945. Those stones were brought back in 2016 and put into a new memorial site.^[88]

The Memory of POWs and Refugees

There were several POW camps in the territory of the Czech Kingdom, with Ostašov near Liberec as one of the biggest, interning more than 50,000 Russian and Italian POWs. It is estimated that 720 POWs died there due to injuries or illnesses. A memorial desk in Russian, Italian and Czech was unveiled there and a plan was designed to build a chapel on the site of the camp and a mass grave.^[89] Another large POW camp was located in Braunau near Martínkovice in eastern Bohemia for more than 30,000 Russians, Serbs, Romanians and Italians. The exhibition entitled *Lager Broumov/Braunau 1915–1918* commemorated them in the open landscape on the site of the camp.^[90]

The Czech Kingdom also provided a place of refuge for thousands of displaced persons coming from war zones in eastern Galicia in 1914 and Lake Garda in 1915.^[91] In 2012, the Italian Cultural Institute opened an exhibition of photographs commemorating this rare (and mostly forgotten) Czech-Italian national encounter and presented it in various towns in the Czech Republic in subsequent years.^[92] The Jewish Museum in Prague held an exhibition of Jewish refugees from Galicia.^[93]

Conclusion

This article has attempted to describe the various ways the Czechs remembered and commemorated the centenary of the Great War between 2014–2018. Most public commemorative acts or exhibitions of the Great War took place in 2014, commemorating the outbreak of the war, and in 2018, commemorating the centenary of the foundation of independent Czechoslovakia, proclaimed on 28 October 1918.

Two key narratives transformed commemoration practices – the war as a pretext for the establishment of Czechoslovakia, focusing particularly on the history of Czechoslovak Legions, and the war as a profound human tragedy affecting people both in the trenches and the rear. Without any single, coherent state-sponsored narrative of the Great War, the general direction of commemoration activities shifted from politics and ideology to *alltagsgeschichte*, examining the everyday hardship of the people in the trenches, regardless of the side they were fighting on or dying for, and also those in the rear – women or children. There has also been a visible shift from state-centered, -sponsored and -organized commemoration festivities to regional and local ones, examining how the Great War affected particular regions, municipalities or villages. We have also seen joint efforts between local key educational institutions such as grammar and secondary schools to commemorate the Great War on the local level, attempting to explain history through local monuments or memorial sites, erected and unveiled after WW1 and then sometimes forgotten if not destroyed or removed after WW2.

The article has also discussed the phenomenon of the exploration of private collections by

individuals and the discoveries of what their relatives did during the war. The article has also reviewed the numerous exhibitions held by memory institutions throughout the Czech Republic. Lastly, it has focused on how NGOs, local communities and municipalities renovated monuments and memorial sites. The centenary provided an opportunity, supported by the overall atmosphere created by the media and public discourse, for state agencies, NGOs as well as municipalities to be more open to provide funds for and initiate renovation of damaged, forgotten or neglected war memorials and memorial sites or mausoleums and ossuaries, located either on distinct military cemeteries or as separated parts of civil cemeteries. The important feature of this centenary was the attempt to commemorate those fallen soldiers who were drafted from the German-speaking regions of the Czech kingdom.

Jan Adamec, Independent Scholar

Section Editor: Michal Ksinan

Notes

1. ↑ Zídek, Petr: Lojka odbočil a svět se zachvěl [The driver Lojka digressed and the world trembled], Lidové noviny, 28 April 2014, p. 1.
2. ↑ Ibid.
3. ↑ Koncepce připomenutí 1. světové války [A draft of commemorative activities of the First World War], Vládní agenda 2014 [Agenda of the government 2014], online: <http://www.mocr.army.cz/scripts/detail.php?id=113860> (retrieved: 10 February 2020). See also Usnesení Vlády České republiky ze dne 16. dubna 2014 č. 253 ke koncepci připomenutí výročí 1. světové války, [The resolution of the government of the Czech Republic N. 253 on the draft of commemorative activities of the First World War], Vláda České republiky [The government of the Czech Republic], online: <https://apps.odok.cz/attachment/-/down/IHOA9JGF37LR> (retrieved: 10 February 2020).
4. ↑ Láník, Jaroslav, ed. a kol.: Léta do pole okovaná 1914 – 1918, Díl I., 1914: proměny společnosti a státu ve válce [The years forged for a battlefield 1914 – 1918, Vol. I., 1914: state and society in the process of change during the war], Prague 2015; Láník, Jaroslav a kol.: Léta do pole okovaná 1914-1918. Svazek II., 1915 - noví nepřátelé, nové výzvy [The years forged for a battlefield 1914-1918. Volume II., 1915 – new enemies, new challenges], Praha 2017.
5. ↑ (red), První rok první světové války detailně, z mnoha stran [First year of the First World War – in detail and from many angles], Vojenský historický ústav (VHÚ), online: <http://www.vhu.cz/prvni-rok-prvni-svetove-valky-zblizka/> (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
6. ↑ Willoughby, Ian: Catholic primate to mark the centenary of the death of Franz Ferdinand with mass at the Czech castle where the archduke lived, 28 June 2014, Czech Radio 7, Radio Prague, online: <https://www.radio.cz/en/section/news/catholic-primate-to-mark-centenary-of-death-of-franz-ferdinand-with-mass-at-czech-castle-where-archduke-lived> (retrieved: 24 November 2018).

7. † Velinger, Jan: President commemorates WW1 soldiers, 24 June 2014, Czech Radio 7, Radio Prague, online: <https://www.radio.cz/en/section/news/president-commemorates-wwi-soldiers> (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
8. † Kenety, Brian: Czech bells to ring nationwide on international day of peace, 21 September 2018, Czech Radio 7, Radio Prague, online: <https://www.radio.cz/en/section/news/czech-bells-to-ring-nationwide-on-international-day-of-peace> (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
9. † Lazarová, Daniela: Czech PM taking part in armistice celebrations in France, 10 November 2018, Czech Radio 7, Radio Prague, online: <https://www.radio.cz/en/section/news/czech-pm-taking-part-in-armistice-celebrations-in-france> (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
10. † Lazarová, Daniela: End-of-war celebrations in the Czech republic, 10 November 2018, Czech Radio 7, Radio Prague, online: <https://www.radio.cz/en/section/news/end-of-war-celebrations-in-czech-republic> (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
11. † Lazarová, Daniela: Czechs mark armistice centenary, 11 November 2018, Czech Radio 7, Radio Prague, online: <https://www.radio.cz/en/section/news/czechs-mark-armistice-centenary> (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
12. † Lazarová, Daniela: Daily News Summary, 27 October, 2018, online <https://www.radio.cz/en/section/bulletin/daily-news-summary-2018-10-27> (retrieved: 20 February 2018).
13. † Hrubeš, Karel: Obhájili jste právo na stát [They defended the right to their own state], Mladá fronta Dnes, 29 October, 2018, p. 3.
14. † Ibid.
15. † Ibid. See also Lazarová: Daily News Summary.
16. † Ibid.
17. † Ibid.
18. † Ibid. See also Matěj Ludvík, Dědictví oslav [The legacy of commemorative festivities], Mladá fronta Dnes, 29 October, 2018, p. 13.
19. † Prime Minister takes part in ceremony at Vítkov as well as overseeing military parade during celebrations of the 100th anniversary, 28.10.2018, <https://www.vlada.cz/en/media-centrum/aktualne/as-part-of-celebrations-of-the-100th-anniversary--prime-minister-takes-part-in-ceremony-at-vitkov-as-well-as-viewing-a-military-parade-169826/tmplid-81/>.
20. † Česko oslavilo stovku [Czechia celebrated its 100th anniversary], Právo, 29 October, 2018, p. 1.
21. † Ibid. See also Lazarová: Daily News Summary.
22. † Czechia celebrated its 100th anniversary.
23. † Počasí příliš nepřálo, přesto bylo veselo v celé republice [Despite poor weather conditions, the republic celebrated merrily], Právo, 29 October 2018, p. 5.
24. † Ibid.
25. † Ibid. See also Matěj Ludvík, Dědictví oslav [The legacy of commemorative festivities], Mladá fronta Dnes, 29 October, 2018, p. 13.
26. † Despite poor weather conditions...
27. † Ibid. See also Lazarová: Daily News Summary.
28. † Ibid.
29. † Legiotrain [Legiovlak], <http://www.csol.cz/legiovlak> (retrieved: 24 November 2018).

30. † Oslavy sta let od bitvy u Zborova. Legionářům vzdali hold i politici [The commemoration of the 100th anniversary of the battle at Zborov. The tribute to the legionaries were paid by politicians as well], idnes.cz, 2 July 2017, online: https://zpravy.idnes.cz/bitva-u-zborova-100-vyroci-zborov-legionari-fjd-/zahranicni.aspx?c=A170702_112224_zahranicni_jol (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
31. † Daniela Lazarová, Czechs marking centenary of battle of Zborov, 2 July 2017, Czech Radio 7, Radio Prague, <https://www.radio.cz/en/section/news/czechs-marking-centenary-of-battle-of-zborov> (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
32. † Kampaň Muzea a 20. století [The campaign entitled „Museums and the 20th century“], The Association of Museums and Galleries in the Czech Republic, online: https://www.cz-museums.cz/web/muzea_a_20_stoleti/archiv/rocnik-2014 (retrieved: 10 February 2020).
33. † Ibid.
34. † Ibid.
35. † Nový portál 100.army.cz shromažďuje informace o veškerém dění spojeném s výročími první světové války [New web „100.army.cz“ gathers information on all events interlinked with the 100th anniversary of the First World War], online: <http://www.vhu.cz/novy-portal-100-army-cz-shromazduje-informace-o-veskerem-deni-spjatem-s-vyrocimi-prvni-svetove-valky/> (retrieved: 10 February 2020). See also Press release: The Project „The Great War“, online: https://www.cz-museums.cz/UserFiles/file/2014/kampan_20_stol/valka_tz.pdf (retrieved: 10 February 2020).
36. † Gazdík, Jan: Vítejte v pekle. Unikátní výstava vypráví příběh velké války [Welcome to hell. An unique exhibition tells the story of the Great War], aktuálně.cz, 24 June 2014, online: <https://zpravy.aktualne.cz/domaci/do-atentatu-na-ferdinanda-deste-zbyvaji-ctyri-dny/r~c5f96f98fada11e3a948002590604f2e/> (retrieved: 24 November 2018). See also the project's catalogue Mitáček, Jiří – Martin Dufek: Velká válka 1914-1918 [The Great War 1914 – 1918], Brno 2014.
37. † (RED): Vznikl unikátní projekt „VELKÁ VÁLKA 1914 – 1918“. VHÚ Praha se na něm rovněž podílí [A unique project „The Great War 1914 – 1918“ launched with the MHI's participation], online: <http://www.vhu.cz/vznikl-unikatni-projekt-velka-valka-1914-1918-vhu-praha-se-na-nem-rovnez-podili/> (retrieved: 10 February 2020) and Press release: The Project „The Great War“, online: https://www.cz-museums.cz/UserFiles/file/2014/kampan_20_stol/valka_tz.pdf (retrieved: 10 February 2020).
38. † Vystavení salonního vozu následníka trůnu Františka Ferdinanda d'Este - projekt Velká válka [The exhibition of Archduke Ferdinand d'Este's official passenger railroad car – the Great War project], online: <http://www.kudyznudy.cz/Aktivity-a-akce/Akce/Vystaveni-salonniho-vozu-naslednika-trunu-Frantisk.aspx> (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
39. † Ibid.
40. † Press release: The Project „The Great War“, online: https://www.cz-museums.cz/UserFiles/file/2014/kampan_20_stol/valka_tz.pdf (retrieved: 10 February 2020).
41. † Domov za Velké války [Home during the Great War], online: <http://www.mzm.cz/velka-valka/> (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
42. † Ustrňte se nad osudem válečných vdov a sirotků [Do stop and think over the fate of war widows and orphans], online: <http://www.mzm.cz/velka-valka-palac-slechticen/> (retrieved: 24 November 2018).

43. ↑ „Naše moře...“ – Rakousko-uherské válečné námořnictvo [„Our sea...“ – The Austro-Hungarian war fleet], NTM, Press release, 4 June 2014, online: <http://www.ntm.cz/aktualita/462014-nase-more-rakousko-uherske-valecne-namornictvo-pripravujeme> (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
44. ↑ Věda a technika v českých zemích za první světové války [Science and Technology in the Czech lands during the First World War], online: <http://www.ntm.cz/aktualita/14-10-2014-konference-veda-technika-v-ceskych-zemich-za-prvni-svetove-valky> (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
45. ↑ Píšu Vám z fronty ... Pošta za Velké války [„I am writing to you from the front...“ The Postal Service during the Great War], Poštovní muzeum Praha, 14. 5. – 14. 9. 2014, online: <https://www.postovnimuzeum.cz/documents/322458/1001477/tiskovka1.pdf/6b14fb50-34ed-4c92-8c41-2e07b1544583> (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
46. ↑ Kratochvíl, Karel – Klára Fleyberková, Z Moskvy přijely klíče od vězení carské rodiny i křižník Aurora [Keys to the prison of the tsar's family and the cruiser Aurora arrived from Moscow], 30 June 2014, online: <https://vltava.rozhlas.cz/z-moskvy-prijely-klisce-od-vezeni-carske-rodiny-i-kriznik-aurora-5099922?print=1> (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
47. ↑ Tisková zpráva: Projekt Velká válka, https://www.cz-museums.cz/UserFiles/file/2014/kampan_20_stol/valka_tz.pdf
48. ↑ Krobová, Adriana: Spojení v životě i smrti [Bound by Marital Status – Bound by the Same Destiny], 4 April 2014, online: <https://plus.rozhlas.cz/civilizace-spojeni-v-zivote-i-smrti-6607731> (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
49. ↑ Velká válka začala před sto lety, muzeum ukáže, s čím se bojovalo [The Great War broke out 100 years ago, the museum will show the arms the people were fighting with], idnes.cz, 26 June 2014, online: https://brno.idnes.cz/vystava-velka-valka-048-/brno-zpravy.aspx?c=A140626_2077290_brno-zpravy_mich (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
50. ↑ Velká válka 1914–1918: Technika v míru, technika ve válce [The Great War 1914 – 1918: Technology in Peace, Technology in War], 28 October 2015, Propamatky.info, online: <http://www.propamatky.info/cs/zpravodajstvi/jihomoravsky-kraj/tema/vystava-%7C-velka-valka-1914%E2%80%931918:-technika-v-miru-technika-ve-valce/2929/> (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
51. ↑ Velká válka: Velká válka – Haličské hřbitovy Dušana Jurkoviče [The Great War – Dušan Jurkovič's Galician Cemeteries], Moravská galerie v Brně, online: <http://www.moravska-galerie.cz/moravska-galerie/vzdelavani/projekty-a-konference/archiv/velka-valka/velka-valka-halicske-hrbitovy-dusana-jurkovic.aspx> (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
52. ↑ Kubismus uprostřed války [Cubism in the midst of the war], online: [http://www.moravska-galerie.cz/media/1564019/TZ_Kubismus%20uprost%C5%99ed%20v%C3%A1lky%20\(3\).pdf](http://www.moravska-galerie.cz/media/1564019/TZ_Kubismus%20uprost%C5%99ed%20v%C3%A1lky%20(3).pdf) (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
53. ↑ Brno – moravský Manchester [Brno – The Manchester of Moravia], Uměleckoprůmyslové muzeum, online: <http://www.moravska-galerie.cz/moravska-galerie/vystavy-a-program/aktualni-vystavy/2014/brno.aspx> (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
54. ↑ Červené máky připomínají konec první světové války. Vojenská přehlídka se koná na Žižkově [Red poppies bring to mind the end of the First World War. The military parade takes place in Žižkov], 11 November 2015, Metro.cz, online: http://www.metro.cz/cervene-maky-pripominaji-konec-prvni-svetove-valky-vojenska-prehlidka-se-kona-na-zizkove-gwv-/praha.aspx?c=A151111_133007_co-se-deje_lupo (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
55. ↑ See also Gazdík [Welcome to hell].

56. † Kamenský, Stanislav: Zákop s kulometem i lazaret. Olomoucké muzeum ukazuje Tváře Velké války [A trench with a machine gun and a war hospital. The museum in Olomouc displays the Faces of the Great War], idnes.cz, 4 September 2014, online: https://olomouc.idnes.cz/nova-vystava-tvare-velke-valky-ve-vlastivednem-muzeu-v-olomouci-phc-/olomouc-zpravy.aspx?c=A140904_2096490_olomouc-zpravy_stk (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
57. † První světová válka – léta zkázy a bolesti [The First World War – The Years of Horror and Pain] (November 2017 – November 2018), Historická budova Jihočeského muzea v Českých Budějovicích, online: <http://www.muzeumcb.cz/program/vystavy/prvni-svetova-valka-leta-zkazy-a-bolesti.html> (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
58. † Kubát, Petr: V muzeu udělali zákop. Přibližují hrůzy první světové války [They re-modelled a trench in the museum to show the horrors of the First World War], Mladá fronta Dnes, 14 November 2017, p. 15.
59. † Pluhař, Adam: Lidé z kraje umírali na frontě. Jako legionáři i rakouští vojáci [People from the region were dying at the front. Both the Legionaries and the Austrian soldiers], Mladá fronta Dnes, 14 December 2016, p. 16.
60. † Johnstone, Chris: Prague under the spotlight during first world war, Czech Radio 7, Radio Prague November 4, 2017, <https://www.radio.cz/en/section/czech-history/prague-under-the-spotlight-during-first-world-war>
61. † Šebelka, Jan: Ve Frýdlantu si připomínají první světovou válku. Vypukla před sto lety [Comemorating the Great War in Frýdlant. It broke out hundred years ago], idnes.cz, 4 February 2014, online: https://liberec.idnes.cz/vystava-o-prvni-svetove-valce-ve-frydlantu-fkb-/liberec-zpravy.aspx?c=A140204_153141_liberec-zpravy_tm (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
62. † (ple): Historici připomenou v Nejdku legionáře z první světové války [Historians will commemorate the legionaries of the First World War in Nejde], idnes.cz, 28 September 2011, online: https://vary.idnes.cz/historici-pripomenou-v-nejdku-legionare-z-prvni-svetove-valky-pvk-/vary-zpravy.aspx?c=A110927_121456_vary-zpravy_sou (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
63. † Tůmová, Štěpánka: Od uniforem legionářů po lidové milice, muzeum připomíná osudové osmičky [From the legionaries' uniforms to People's Militia – the museum brings to mind the fateful "eights"], idnes.cz, 30 March 2018, online: https://hradec.idnes.cz/muzeum-nachod-vystava-osudove-osmicky-valka-milice-uniformy-pt2-/hradec-zpravy.aspx?c=A180328_392139_hradec-zpravy_pos (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
64. † Czech-Slovak Exhibition, online: <https://czechandslovakcentury.com/en/catalogue-events/czech-slovak-exhibition> (retrieved: 20 March 2019).
65. † The Bata Principle: Fantasy Today, Reality Tomorrow, online: <https://czechandslovakcentury.com/en/catalogue-events/bata-principle-fantasy-today-reality-tomorrow> (retrieved: 20 March 2019).
66. † Jubilee exhibition, online: <https://czechandslovakcentury.com/en/catalogue-events/jubilee-exhibition> (retrieved: 20 March 2019).
67. † How they made acquaintance, online: <https://czechandslovakcentury.com/en/catalogue-events/how-they-made-acquaintance> (retrieved: 20 March 2019).
68. † Made in Czechoslovakia, online: <https://czechandslovakcentury.com/en/catalogue-events/made-czechoslovakia> (retrieved: 20 March 2019).
69. † Industry 1918 in Moravia, online: <https://czechandslovakcentury.com/en/catalogue-events/industry-1918-moravia> (retrieved: 20 March 2019).

70. ↑ 1918 – 1938, online: <https://czechandslovakcentury.com/en/catalogue-events/1918-1938> (retrieved: 20 March 2019).
71. ↑ The Tailor Makes the Man or The First Republic Fashion, online: <https://czechandslovakcentury.com/en/catalogue-events/tailor-makes-man-or-first-republic-fashion> (retrieved: 20 March 2019).
72. ↑ From a vast number of publications see for example Minařík, František: Lomnické svědectví o Velké válce: farní kronika 1914-1918 [The Lomnice's Testimony on the Great War: The Parochial Chronicle of 1914-1918], Lomnice 2014.
73. ↑ Raport o Velké válce [A Report on the Great War] (TV series), Czech Republic, 2013, dir. Pavel Štingl, Miroslav Janek, online: <https://www.ceskatelevize.cz/porady/10535447966-raport-o-velke-valce-zbloudila-kulka/413235100091002/> (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
74. ↑ Naše Velká válka [Our Great War] (TV series), Czech Republic, 2014, dir. Charilaos Karadžos, online: <https://www.ceskatelevize.cz/porady/10877203125-nase-velka-valka/> (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
75. ↑ Polní pošta [The Field Post] Czech Republic, 2015, Český Rozhlas – Vltava, dir. Jiří Kamen, online: <https://hledani.rozhlas.cz/iRadio/?offset=0&porad%5B%5D=Poln%C3%AD+po%C5%A1ta&stanice%5B%5D=%C4%8CRo+Vltava> (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
76. ↑ Kroupa, Mikuláš: Příběhy 20. století: Našel se kreslený deník z první světové války [The stories of the 20th century: A Great War cartoon diary has been discovered], idnes.cz, 14 June 2014, online: https://zpravy.idnes.cz/pribehy-20-stoleti-nasel-se-kresleny-denik-z-prvni-svetove-valky-pwn-/domaci.aspx?c=A140614_174830_zahranicni_zt (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
77. ↑ Velká válka [The Great War online], online: http://www.velkavalka.info/o_projektu.php (retrieved: 24 November 2018). See also Jan Richter, Many Czech WW1 graves neglected, says member of history buffs' group, 21 June 2014, Czech Radio 7, Radio Prague, <https://www.radio.cz/en/section/czech-history/many-czech-wwi-graves-neglected-says-member-of-history-buffs-group> (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
78. ↑ Vaňous, Petr: První světová válka pohledem malíře [The First World War through the Eyes of a Painter], idnes.cz, 22 May 2018, online: https://hradecky.denik.cz/kultura_region/prvni-svetova-valka-pohledem-malire-20180522.html (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
79. ↑ (vah): Výstava ukazuje další neznámé fotografie z první světové války [The Exhibition shows more unknown photographs of the First World War], idnes.cz, 16 July 2014, online: https://kultura.zpravy.idnes.cz/vystava-fotografie-prvni-svetova-valka-f0i-/vytvarne-umeni.aspx?c=A140715_151124_vytvarne-umeni_vha (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
80. ↑ Bárta, Jiří: Voják z Třebíče zásoboval kuchyň a fotografoval první světovou válku [A Soldier from Třebíč took care of the food supplies for the field kitchen and took also pictures of the First World War], idnes.cz, 26 January 2018, online: https://jihlava.idnes.cz/vystava-fotograf-antonin-kurka-historie-valka-trebic-zdar-nad-sazavou-vysocina-gdk-/jihlava-zpravy.aspx?c=A180126_378922_jihlava-zpravy_mv (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
81. ↑ Bartoš, Jakub: Studenti získali 40 deníků z první světové války, vyhrávají s nimi ceny [Students obtained 40 diaries from the First World War, winning awards thank to them], idnes.cz, 13 June 2015, online: https://budejovice.idnes.cz/z-deniku-zjistuji-jak-zili-vojaci-za-valky-fiw-/budejovice-zpravy.aspx?c=A150606_2168223_budejovice-zpravy_mrl (retrieved: 24 November 2018).

82. † Vojenské hřbitovy z 1. světové války v ČR [Military cemeteries from the First World War in the Czech Republic], online: <http://www.velkavalka.info/hrbitovy-CR.php> (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
83. † Poláček, Michal: Olomouc se musí o zničené mauzoleum soudit, pak dojde na opravu [Olomouc must go to court over the destroyed mausoleum, then it can proceed in its renovation], idnes.cz, 28 November 2012, online: https://olomouc.idnes.cz/oprava-jihoslovanskeho-mauzolea-v-olomouci-fzv-/olomouc-zpravy.aspx?c=A121127_1859914_olomouc-zpravy_stk (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
84. † Oprava Olšanských hřbitovů vystěhuje na několik let tisíce padlých vojáků [The renovation of Olšany cemetery will require the transfer of several thousands of the fallen soldiers], metro.cz, 28 May 2014, online: http://www.metro.cz/oprava-olsanskych-hrbitovu-vystehuje-na-nekolik-let-tisice-padlych-vojaku-16i-/praha.aspx?c=A140528_161551_co-se-deje_rab (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
85. † Dolanská, Jitka: V Opatově znovu odhalí památník, který připomíná válečné oběti [The memorial site, commemorating the victims of the war, will be unveiled in Opatov again], idnes.cz, 10 November 2017, online: https://vary.idnes.cz/pamatnik-opatov-luby-obnova-d1n-/vary-zpravy.aspx?c=A171109_363357_vary-zpravy_ba (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
86. † Trdla, Martin: Po válce německý pomník vadil, teď se vrátí [The German Memorial not welcomed after the War, returns], Mladá fronta Dnes, 23 January 2017, p. 14.
87. † Plecháč, Tomáš: Válečný pomník je i díky povodním zpět, v Podkrkonoší býval chloubou [The war memorial is back partly thanks to the floods, people used to be proud of it in the Podkrkonoší region], idnes.cz, 11 July 2016, online: https://hradec.idnes.cz/valecny-pomnik-v-rudniku-je-po-60-letech-zpet-fes-/hradec-zpravy.aspx?c=A160709_2258536_hradec-zpravy_pos (retrieved 24 November 2018).
88. † Mikulička, Jan: Po troskách pomníku šlapaly generace dětí, teď je v Hejnicích zpátky [The generations of children were walking on the debris of the memorial. Now it is back in Hejnice], idnes.cz, 1 November 2017, online: https://liberec.idnes.cz/hejnice-trosky-pomnik-padli-prvni-svetova-sudety-cesi-nemci-prc-/liberec-zpravy.aspx?c=A171101_084552_liberec-zpravy_jape (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
89. † Pluhař, Adam: Historici mapují zajatecký tábor v Liberci – Ostašově a prosí lidi o pomoc [Historians examine the POW camp in Liberec-Ostašov and ask people for assistance], idnes.cz, 22 November 2014, online: https://liberec.idnes.cz/historici-mapuji-zajatecky-tabor-v-ostasove-f3d-/liberec-zpravy.aspx?c=A141121_090153_liberec-zpravy_tm (retrieved 24 November 2018).
90. † Tůmová, Štěpánka: Poručík léčil i fotil zajatce v táboře u Broumova, snímky jsou unikát [An officer cured POWs and also took pictures of them in the POW camp in Broumov. His pictures are unique], idnes.cz, 4 August 2018, online: https://hradec.idnes.cz/zajatecky-tabor-rusove-srbove-martinkovice-broumovsko-1-svetova-valka-vystava-kralovehradecky-iky-/hradec-zpravy.aspx?c=A180728_417340_hradec-zpravy_tuu (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
91. † Mikulička, Jan: Před sto lety sužoval Liberecko hladomor. V tom přišla vlna uprchlíků [The region of Liberec suffered from famine hundred years ago. The refugees came in the midst], idnes.cz, 20 November 2015, online: https://liberec.idnes.cz/sto-let-od-privalu-uprchliku-do-evropy-dyq-/liberec-zpravy.aspx?c=A151120_160926_liberec-zpravy_tm (retrieved: 24 November 2018).

92. ↑ Pravda, Petr: Jak přišli Italové od Gardy za první války až do Česka [The story of the Italians from Garda coming to Czechia during the First World War], idnes.cz, 17 June 2017, online: https://cestovani.idnes.cz/italove-z-ledra-do-cech-exodus-za-prvni-svetove-valky-p0n-/kolem-sveta.aspx?c=A170607_111934_kolem-sveta_ptp (retrieved: 24 November 2018).
93. ↑ Fraňková, Ruth, Forgotten chapter in history: Jewish refugees in the First World War, 2 September 2014, Czech Radio 7, Radio Prague, <https://www.radio.cz/en/section/in-focus/forgotten-chapter-in-history-jewish-refugees-in-the-first-world-war> (retrieved: 24 November 2018).

Selected Bibliography

Krapfl, James: **Sites of memory, sites of rejoicing. The Great War in Czech and Slovak cultural history**, in: Remembrance and Solidarity 2, 2014, pp. 109-146.

Mitáček, Jiří (ed.): **Velká válka 1914-1918 (The Great War 1914-1918)**, Brno 2014: Moravské zemské muzeum.

Citation

Adamec, Jan: Centenary (Czech Republic) , in: 1914-1918-online. International Encyclopedia of the First World War, ed. by Ute Daniel, Peter Gatrell, Oliver Janz, Heather Jones, Jennifer Keene, Alan Kramer, and Bill Nasson, issued by Freie Universität Berlin, Berlin 2020-08-06. **DOI:** [10.15463/ie1418.11476](https://doi.org/10.15463/ie1418.11476).

License

This text is licensed under: [CC by-NC-ND 3.0 Germany - Attribution, Non-commercial, No Derivative Works](https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/3.0/de/).